
  Standards Committee 
 

You are requested to attend a meeting of the Standards 
Committee to be held in The John Meikle Room, The Deane 
House, Belvedere Road, Taunton on 14 April 2010 at 14:30. 
 
  
 
 
Agenda 

 
1 Apologies. 
 
2 Minutes of the meeting of the Standards Committee held on 19 January 2010 

(attached). 
 
3 Public Question Time. 
 
4 Declaration of Interests 
 To receive declarations of personal or prejudicial interests, in accordance with 

the Code of Conduct. 
 
5 Dispensation to Members of West Monkton Parish Council in respect of the Local 

Development Framework Planning Process for Monkton Heathfield.  Report of 
the Monitoring Officer (attached). 

  Reporting Officer: Tonya Meers 
 
6 Draft Performance Indicators for the Standards Committee.  A number of 

suggested indicators for the Committee are attached for consideration. 
  Reporting Officer: Richard Bryant 
 
7 Ethical Governance Questionnaire.  Verbal update by the Monitoring Officer. 
  Reporting Officer: Tonya Meers 
 
8 Taunton Deane's Standards Committee's Annual Report 2009.  Approval of the 

Annual Report (attached) prior to it being published on the Council's Website. 
  Reporting Officer: Richard Bryant 
 
9 Annual Report to Standards for England.  Approval of Taunton Deane's return 

prior to it being sent off.  A copy of the draft return will be forwarded shortly. 
  Reporting Officer: Tonya Meers 
 
10 Raising the profile of the Standards Committee - Plans for the future.  Monitoring 

Officer to report. 
  Reporting Officer: Tonya Meers 
 
11 Attendance at Taunton Deane Committee meetings and Parish Council meetings 

by the independent Members. 



 
12 Date of next meeting. 
 
 
The following items are likely to be considered after the exclusion of the press and 

public because of the likelihood that exempt information would otherwise be 
disclosed relating to the Clause set out below of Schedule 12A of the Local 
Government Act 1972. 

 
13 Update on complaints made against Councillors under the Local Assessment 

Framework.  Report of the Monitoring Officer (attached). 
 Clause 2 - Information which would reveal the identity of an individual. 
  Reporting Officer: Tonya Meers 
 

 
 
Tonya Meers 
Legal and Democratic Services Manager 
 
07 April 2010  
 



 
Members of the public are welcome to attend the meeting and listen to the discussions.  

 
There is time set aside at the beginning of most meetings to allow the public to ask 
questions.   
 
Speaking under “Public Question Time” is limited to 4 minutes per person in an overall 
period of 15 minutes.  The Committee Administrator will keep a close watch on the time 
and the Chairman will be responsible for ensuring the time permitted does not overrun.  
The speaker will be allowed to address the Committee once only and will not be allowed 
to participate further in any debate. 
 
If a member of the public wishes to address the Committee on any matter appearing on 
the agenda, the Chairman will normally permit this to occur when that item is reached and 
before the Councillors begin to debate the item.  
 
This is more usual at meetings of the Council’s Planning Committee and details of the 
“rules” which apply at these meetings can be found in the leaflet “Having Your Say on 
Planning Applications”.  A copy can be obtained free of charge from the Planning 
Reception Desk at The Deane House or by contacting the telephone number or e-mail 
address below. 
 
If an item on the agenda is contentious, with a large number of people attending the 
meeting, a representative should be nominated to present the views of a group. 
 
These arrangements do not apply to exempt (confidential) items on the agenda where 
any members of the press or public present will be asked to leave the Committee Room. 
 
Full Council, Executive, Committees and Task and Finish Review agendas, reports and 
minutes are available on our website: www.tauntondeane.gov.uk
 

 Lift access to the John Meikle Room and the other Committee Rooms on the first 
floor of The Deane House, is available from the main ground floor entrance.  Toilet 
facilities, with wheelchair access, are also available off the landing directly outside the 
Committee Rooms.   
 

 An induction loop operates to enhance sound for anyone wearing a hearing aid or 
using a transmitter.   

 
For further information about the meeting, please contact Democratic Services on 
01823 356382 or email d.durham@tauntondeane.gov.uk

http://www.tauntondeane.gov.uk/
mailto:d.durham@tauntondeane.gov.uk


 
 
Standards Committee Members:- 
 
Councillor D House 
Councillor J Allgrove 
Councillor S Brooks 
 

 



Standards Committee – 19 January 2010 
 
Minutes of a meeting of the Standards Committee held in the John Meikle Room, 
The Deane House, Belvedere Road, Taunton on Tuesday, 19 January 2010 at  
2.30 p.m. 
 
Present:  Mrs A Elder (Chairman) 
 Mr M Stanbury (Vice-Chairman) 
 Councillors Mrs Allgrove, Brooks and House 
 Mr A Cottrell, Mr D Macey, Mr P Malim OBE, Mr M Marshall, Mr L Rogers, 
 Mr R Symons and Mr B Wilson 
  
Officers: Mrs T Meers (Monitoring Officer), Mr D Greig (Parish Liaison Officer) and  
 Mr R Bryant (Democratic Services Manager) 
 
 
1. Minutes 
 
 The minutes of the previous meeting of the Committee held on 9 December 

2009 were taken as read and were signed. 
 
2. Declaration of Interests 
 

The Chairman, Anne Elder, declared a personal interest as a Member of the 
House Management Committee of one of the premises operated by the Royal 
Agricultural Benevolent Institution.  Councillor Mrs Allgrove declared a 
personal interest as Chairman of the Somerset Association of Local Councils.  
Councillor Brooks declared a personal interest as a Member of Somerset 
County Council. 

 
3. Member Officer Protocol 
 

Considered report previously circulated, concerning proposals to update the 
Member Officer Protocol. 
 
The Council’s Constitution, which had been introduced in 2001, was currently 
undergoing a complete review.  One part of the Constitution was the Member 
Officer Protocol which had been revised by the Monitoring Officer, Tonya 
Meers. 
 
Prior to the meeting, a number of comments on the revised protocol had been 
received from Peter Malim and these had been included in a further version of 
the document which had been made available to Members for consideration 
and comment.   
 
The Vice-Chairman, Maurice Stanbury, reported that he too had a number of 
suggested alterations which he would take up with the Monitoring Officer after 
the meeting.  Whilst most were straightforward typographical matters, he did 
feel that some further explanation of the sentence on the first page “In law all 
Members are equal and have the responsibility of trustees” was required.  



Mrs Meers explained that if the Standards Committee approved the protocol it 
would be circulated to the Corporate Management Team and all Councillors 
for further comment.  Any views received would be reported back to the next 
meeting of the Committee. 
 
Resolved that subject to the inclusion of the further amendments/comments 
of the Vice-Chairman, the draft revised Member Officer Protocol be agreed. 

 
4. Ethical Governance Toolkit 
 

Reference Minute No. 58/2009, submitted for information a draft of a letter 
prepared by Mrs Meers, which would accompany the questionnaire aimed at 
establishing how far the ethical governance framework had been embedded 
into the Council.  The Leader of the Council, Councillor Henley, had indicated 
that he was prepared to sign the letter. 
 
Members felt that to ensure that the proposed “health check” had cross party 
support, it should be signed by all three Group Leaders. 
 
Peter Malim asked whether any progress had been made to simplify the 
questionnaire.  Mrs Meers confirmed that she would look to see whether this 
could be done.  She added that it was hoped to circulate the questionnaires 
initially to all Councillors within the next few weeks. 
 
Resolved that the wording of the covering letter be agreed and that it should 
be signed by the Group Leaders. 

 
5. Guidance on Personal and Prejudicial Interests 
 

Mrs Meers reported that she had received some feedback from a recent 
meeting of the Council’s Community Scrutiny Committee over an issue 
relating to the declaration of interests.  Bob Symons had been present at this 
meeting. 
 
As a direct result of this feedback, Mrs Meers had drafted a short paper titled 
“Guidance for Members on Interests under the Code of Conduct” which was 
submitted to Members of the Standards Committee for comment. 
 
The paper was generally welcomed although Mrs Meers acknowledged that to 
ensure consistency of approach, the Chairmen of the Council’s Committees 
all needed to be sure how to deal with a Councillor who declared a prejudicial 
interest in relation to a particular matter. 
 
During the discussion of the proposed Guidance a number of questions, 
detailed below, were raised.  The responses given to these questions is also 
shown. 
 

• Who was responsible for advising Members at a Committee meeting 
regarding a potential interest? 

 



Response – The Committee Administrator or the Monitoring Officer or her 
Deputy.  Councillors who had a potential interest were encouraged to 
clarify the extent of any interest prior to the meeting taking place. 

 
• Could an independent Member of the Standards Committee remain at 

a meeting when a confidential matter was being discussed? 
 
Response – Yes.  Essentially the independent Members were part of a 
formally constituted Committee of the Council and were therefore eligible 
to remain in attendance. 

 
• Should an independent Member of the Standards Committee seek to 

advise on an issue relating to interests at a Committee? 
 
       Response – Under normal circumstances “No”.  However, if the  
                 independent Member was asked to provide a view by the Chairman of the  
                 Committee, it would be acceptable to do so. 
 

Resolved that the “Guidance for Members on Interests under the Code of 
Conduct” be approved. 

 
6. The Annual Report 
 

Mrs Meers reported that the Annual Report of the Standards Committee 
needed to be drafted.  As usual it was due to be submitted for consideration to 
the next meeting of the Council’s Corporate Governance Committee on 15 
March 2010. 
 
A draft would be prepared and circulated to all Members of the Committee for 
comment as soon as possible. 

 
7. Attendance at Taunton Deane Committee meetings by the independent 

Members 
 
 Mr Stanbury reported that independent Members of the Committee had 

attended meetings of most of the principal Committees of the Council in the 
two months before Christmas. 

 
 In his view, this practice should be continued until the new Code of Conduct 

was issued.  Mr Stanbury added that a log ought to be kept of the meetings 
where an independent Member had been present and this was agreed. 

 
 Lynn Rogers felt that visits to Parish Councils by the independent Members 

should also be continued.  The Parish Liaison Officer, David Greig, requested 
that he was notified of an intended visit so that he might contact the Clerk to 
the Parish Council to make the necessary arrangements. 

 
8. Letter to the Adjudication Panel 
 



Reference Minute No. 63/2009, Mrs Meers reported that a letter had been 
sent to the Adjudication Panel setting out the Committee’s concerns as to how 
the Hearing into the complaint against a former Councillor had been 
conducted.  A response to the letter was awaited. 
 
Bob Symons reported that he understood that the Adjudication Panel was, in 
the future, going to work as a Tribunal. 
 
Resolved that the report be noted. 

 
9. Future Work Plan of the Committee 
 
 The Future Work Plan of the Committee was submitted for information. 
 
10. Date of next meeting 
 

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday, 14 April 2010 at 2.30 p.m. in 
The John Meikle Room at The Deane House.  
 
As this was the day after Full Council, Richard Bryant enquired whether 
another meeting of the Committee would be required in the meantime to 
discuss the content of the presentation the Committee wished to make to the 
Council in respect of the Ethical Governance Toolkit questionnaire (Minute 
No. 58/2009 refers). 
 
It was agreed that it would be more appropriate for the presentation to be 
made to the July Full Council when the agenda for this meeting was likely to 
be lighter. 
 
Members also requested that a meeting of the Committee should be 
programmed for early December in the future.  The current gap between 
meetings in October and the following January was considered to be too long. 

 
11. Exclusion of the Press and Public 
   

Resolved that the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the 
following items because of the likelihood that exempt information would 
otherwise be disclosed relating to Clause 2 of Schedule 12A to the Local 
Government Act 1972 and the public interest in withholding the information 
outweighed the public interest in disclosing the information to the public. 

 
12. Update on complaints made against Councillors 
 

Mrs Meers circulated an updated spreadsheet which outlined the current 
position relating to complaints that had been received to date against 
Councillors under the Local Assessment Framework.  A total of nine 
complaints had been received, all which related to Borough Councillors. 
 
One complaint had subsequently been withdrawn, one had resulted in no 
further action due to lack of evidence being submitted by the complainant, 



three had been the subject of a local Hearing and one had been referred to 
the Adjudication Panel.  Two further complaints had been referred for “Other 
Action” by the Assessment Sub-Committee whilst complaint No. 2009/03 was 
still under investigation. 
 
Resolved that the report be noted. 

 
13. Report on Other Action 
 

Submitted report previously circulated concerning the latest complaint 
received against a Taunton Deane Councillor. 
 
The Committee’s Assessment Sub-Committee had decided that in this 
particular case, ‘Other Action’ (instead of the complaint being referred for 
formal investigation) was appropriate. 
 
Mrs Meers reported on the action she had taken with the Councillor 
concerned. 
 
Resolved that the report be noted. 

 
14. Other Matter 
 
 Peter Malim referred to the discussion that had taken place with the Chief  

Executive at the last meeting of the Committee (Minute No 57/2009 refers).  
He enquired whether the discussion had yet taken place as to how 
recommendations from the Standards Committee or its sub-committees could 
be formally made to the Council. 
 
Mrs Meers informed the Committee that this discussion was due to take place 
shortly. 

 
 
(The meeting ended at 3.54 p.m.) 

 
   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
Taunton Deane Borough Council 
 
Standards Committee – 14 April 2010  
 
Dispensation to Members of West Monkton Parish Council in 
respect of the Local Development Framework Planning Process for 
Monkton Heathfield  
 
Report of Monitoring Officer  
 
 
1. Background 
 
1.1. Members of West Monkton Parish Council have requested a dispensation in 

order to be able to participate in the Local Development Framework (LDF) 
planning process as 4000 dwellings have been proposed for Monkton 
Heathfield.  A copy of the application submitted is attached as Appendix A. 

 
1.2. The current situation is that this area is being proposed for 4000 dwellings in 

Monkton Heathfield through the LDF process and West Monkton Parish 
Council’s views will be sought in connection with this process. 

 
1.3. More than 50% of the members of West Monkton Parish Council will have a 

prejudicial interest as they all have a prejudicial interest in this area that is a 
financial interest. 

 
1.4. The Local Government Act 2000 provides that where more than 50% of 

Members have a prejudicial interest, the Standards Committee may grant a 
dispensation to the Members in order to allow them to be able to participate in 
this process. 

 
1.5. The Members who would have a prejudicial interest in this matter are:- 
 
 Stuart Haskins 
 Ray Tully 
 Barry Gage 
 Norman Cavill 
 Mark Bosley 
 
1.6 Therefore a dispensation is sought by West Monkton Parish Council in order 

for its Members to be able to participate in the LDF Consultation process for 
the area. 

 
 
 
 
 



 
2.  Factors to be taken into account 
 
2.1 When deciding this application the Committee should take into account the 

following factors:- 
  
2.1.1 the risks and consequences of granting or refusing the application; 
2.1.2 the extent to which the request could have been avoided; 
2.1.3 whether other arrangements could be made; 
2.1.4 the effect other arrangements could have; 
2.1.5 the effect on public perception and confidence in local governance; 
2.1.6 the extent to which there is some personal benefit and the extent of public 

benefit obtained by agreeing to a dispensation; 
  
3.     Recommendation 
 
3.1. That the Committee decides whether to grant a dispensation and the extent of  
        such dispensation should they decide to grant one.     
 
 
 
  
Contact : Tonya Meers 01823 356391 or t.meers@tauntondeane.gov.uk
  
 
  
 
  

mailto:t.meers@tauntondeane.gov.uk


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Taunton Deane Borough Council 
 
 

Draft Performance Indicators for the Standards 
Committee 2010/2011 



Objective Indicator Target How/why 
measured? 

Achieved? 
Yes/No? 

     
Good 
Governance 
practices 

    

 Adherence to the 
Standards for England 
Guidelines for the 
operation of the 
Committee. 

To make sure the Committee is operating 
in accordance with the latest guidelines. 

Annual 
assessment 
against the 
guidelines. 

 

     
 Training of Members of 

the Committee to maintain 
full awareness of latest 
Code of Conduct 
requirements and 
Standards for England 
guidance. 

(1) Keeping Members informed of the 
latest information, for example the 
Standards for England 
newsletters; 

 
(2) Provision of Member training into 

the new Code of Conduct or other 
relevant guidance/information; 

 
(3) Prompt and proper feedback from 

external training events to ensure 
other Members are able to share 
newly acquired information/ideas. 

 

To ensure the 
knowledge of 
Members on 
matters relating 
to Standards is 
kept up to date. 

 

     
 
 

    



Objective Indicator Target How/why 
measured? 

Achieved? 
Yes/No? 

Training and the 
promotion of 
high ethical 
standards 
 Training for all new 

Borough and Parish 
Councillors and Clerks. 

All to receive suitable training on the 
Code of Conduct within three months of 
election. 

By keeping an 
accurate training 
record. 

 

     
 Provision of refresher 

Code of Conduct training, 
as appropriate, for existing 
Members of Councils in 
Taunton Deane. 

Refresher training to be arranged on an 
annual basis to ensure Members are fully 
aware of the Code of Conduct. 

By keeping an 
accurate training 
record. 

 

     
Awareness 
Raising 

    

     
 Taunton Deane 

Committee 
meetings to be attended 
by independent Standards 
Committee Members. 

To raise awareness of the work of the 
Standards Committee with Members of 
the Council. 

Attendance log to 
be kept. 

 

     
 Meetings with Group 

Leaders and Chief 
Executive. 

To provide Members of the Committee 
with the opportunity to meet and discuss 
issues with the political Group Leaders 
and the Chief Executive on at least an 

  



Objective Indicator Target How/why 
measured? 

Achieved? 
Yes/No? 

annual basis. 
     
 Parish Council meetings 

attended by Independent 
Standards Committee 
Members 

To raise awareness of the work of the 
Standards Committee with Members of 
the Parish Councils in Taunton Deane. 

Attendance log to 
be kept. 

 

     
 Evidence of Member 

awareness of Code of 
Conduct 

To ensure Members of the Council are 
fully aware of the Code of Conduct and its 
implications. 

By way of the 
Ethical 
Governance 
Questionnaire. 

 

     
 Number of complaints 

made against Members of 
the Borough and Parish 
Councils resulting in 
adverse media publicity. 

No such incidents against Borough or 
Parish Council Members. 

Reference to the 
complaints 
spreadsheet 
presented to 
each meeting of 
the Standards 
Committee. 

 

     
Efficiency     
 Compliance with the 

timescales set out in the 
protocol established to 
deal with complaints 
received against 
Councillors. 

All complaints to be dealt with within 
protocol timescales. 

Reference to the 
complaints 
spreadsheet 
presented to 
each meeting of 
the Standards 

 



Objective Indicator Target How/why 
measured? 

Achieved? 
Yes/No? 

Committee. 
     
 Ensure recommendations 

made by the Standards 
Committee are adopted. 

Adoption of recommendations within a 
reasonable timescale. 

To ensure 
properly made 
recommendations 
have been 
adopted by the 
Council. 

 

     
     
 



Taunton Deane Borough Council 
 

Standards Committee – Annual Report 2009 
 
 
Introduction 
 
The Council’s Standards Committee has been in operation since 2000. 
Although our meetings are open to the public and the minutes are available 
on the website, we feel it is good practice to produce an annual report so that 
Councillors and the public are made fully aware of our activities. 
 
 
Membership 
 
Membership of the Committee stands at 13 Members comprising seven 
Independent Members, three Parish Council representatives and a Councillor  
from each of the political groups which form the Borough Council. 
 
We have always ensured that the Committee has a majority of Independent 
Members.  We have also always ensured that the Chairman is chosen from 
those Independent Members.  Although this is now a requirement of all 
Standards Committees, it is something we have been practising since the 
Committee’s inception. 
 
Anne Elder was re-appointed Chairman of the Standards Committee in July 
2009 with Maurice Stanbury re-appointed as Vice-Chairman. 
 
Following his appointment to a new role as the Executive Councillor for 
Environmental Services, Councillor Tim Slattery, left the Committee in July 
2009.  His replacement from the Liberal Democrat Group was Councillor 
Steve Brooks. 
 
Jenny Hoyle, who was one of our Parish representatives, resigned from the 
Committee also in July 2009.  Our thanks go to both Tim and Jenny for their 
contributions to the work of the Committee over the past couple of years.  
 
The full membership of the Committee is as follows:- 
 

Anne Elder (Chairman) 
Maurice Stanbury (Vice-Chairman) 
Dick Macey JP 
W Lynn Rogers 
Alan Cottrell         
Peter Malim OBE     
Robert Symons        

 
Parish representatives:- 
Mike Marshall 



David Wilson 
One vacancy 

 
Council representatives:- 
Councillor Mrs Allgrove 
Councillor Brooks 
Councillor House 

 
Officer support is provided by Tonya Meers (Monitoring Officer) and Richard 
Bryant (Democratic Services Manager) and David Greig (Parish Liaison 
Officer).  
 
Terms of Reference 
 
The Committee’s terms of reference remain unchanged, as follows:- 
 
     (a) To advise on the adoption and monitoring of the local Code of   

Conduct for all Members within the Authority (Borough, Town and 
Parish Councillors); 

 
(b) To be responsible for training of all Councillors within the Authority on 

ethical conduct; and 
 
(c) To promote and maintain high standards of conduct in the Authority 

and assist the Authority’s Members to observe the Code of Conduct. 
 

Functions of the Committee 
 
In accordance with Section 54 of the Local Government Act 2000, the 
Committee is responsible for:- 
 

• Promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct by Councillors 
and co-opted Members; 

 
• Assisting the Councillors and co-opted Members to follow the Code of 

Conduct; 
 

• Advising the Council on the adoption or revision of the Code of 
Conduct; 

 
• Monitoring the effectiveness of the Code of Conduct; 

 
• Training or arranging to train Councillors and any co-opted Members 

on matters relating to the Code of Conduct; 
 

• Assessing and reviewing complaints about Members; 
 

• Conducting Determinations’ Hearings; 
 



• Granting dispensations to Councillors and any co-opted Members with 
prejudicial interests; and 

 
• Granting exemptions for politically restricted posts.  

 
 
Review of the Year 
 
The Standards Committee 
 
The full Committee has met on six occasions during the year.  The operation 
of the Local Assessment Framework (considered in detail in the next section) 
has meant meetings of the Assessment, Consideration and Hearing Sub-
Committees having to be held to deal with complaints against Councillors.  In 
2009 a total of 12 sub-committee meetings have had to be arranged. 
 
There have been a wide variety of topics considered by Members over the 
past 12 months at each main meeting.  These have included:- 
 

(1) Providing a dispensation to Norton Fitzwarren Parish Council to allow 
its Members, many of whom had a prejudicial interest, to discuss 
forthcoming development proposals; 

(2) Issuing guidance to Councillors appointed to outside bodies; 
(3) Considering the implications of the Standards Committee (Further 

Provisions) (England) Regulations 2009 in respect of the suspension 
of Standards Committee functions in certain circumstances by 
Standards for England, the ability to form Joint Standards Committees 
with other Local Authorities and new guidance relating to the granting 
of dispensations; 

(4) Proposed changes to the Staff Handbook in respect of gifts and 
hospitality; 

(5) The carrying out of a “health check” on the Council’s Ethical 
Governance Framework; 

(6) Probity in Planning.  With regard to this item, the work undertaken by 
Peter Malim OBE in updating the guidance issued to Members of the 
Council’s Planning Committee is acknowledged with thanks; and  

(7) Regular update reports on the progress being made with the 
complaints received against Councillors. 

  
Local Assessment Framework 
 
The introduction of the Local Assessment Framework in May 2008 has 
significantly changed the way in which the Committee now operates.   
 
The framework placed responsibility for the standards agenda right at the 
heart of Local Government and upon the Members of the local Standards 
Committee. 
 
Previously, all complaints made against Borough, Town and Parish 
Councillors in Taunton Deane were made directly to the Standards Board for 



England (now called “Standards for England”).  The Board would investigate 
the complaints, decide what action should be taken and what sanctions, if 
any, should be imposed. 
 
Usually, complaints took many months (if not years) to be investigated.  The 
Government therefore decided that complaints would be better handled by 
local Standards Committees and introduced The Standards Committee 
(England) Regulations 2008 to enable this to happen. 
 
The new Regulations require complaints to be assessed, investigated (where 
appropriate), with the findings then considered to establish if the Code of 
Conduct has been breached and whether a formal hearing into the complaint 
should be held.  The Standards Committee was also given a range of 
sanctions which it could impose on a Councillor who was found to have 
breached the Code. 
Standards for England now only provide, support, supervision and guidance.  
They do however still provide the strategic vision for ethical governance. 
As reported last year, a framework for dealing with complaints has been put in 
place and to ensure complaints are dealt with in a timely fashion, an 
accompanying flowchart with agreed deadlines has been developed by the 
Committee.  As a result complaints have been dealt with much more 
efficiently than under the previous arrangement. 
The bulk of the work involved in investigating complaints normally falls on the 
independent Members of the Committee who have to make up two thirds of 
the sub-committees which have been formed to deal with the various 
complaint stages. 
During 2009, the Committee received a total of five complaints compared with 
the four which were received between May and December in the previous 
year.  All of these complaints were made in respect of Borough Councillors. 
 
One was withdrawn soon after receipt, whilst the other four were initially 
considered by an Assessment Sub-Committee comprising Independent 
Members and an elected Councillor.  Two of the complaints were referred  
for investigation. 
 
One complaint, which had been received towards the end of 2008, was 
particularly serious involving the mis-use of laptop computers supplied by the 
Council.  When the outcome of the investigation was considered, it was felt 
the matter was one that could not be properly dealt with locally.  The 
complaint was therefore referred to the Adjudication Panel for England.   
 
A Hearing was subsequently held by the Adjudication Panel for England and 
the (by this time) ex-Councillor concerned was found to have breached the 
Code of Conduct and was disqualified from standing as a Councillor for a 
period of two years. 
 
On the subject of Hearings, a total of three have been held locally during the  
year.  Two resulted from complaints which had first been submitted during 



2008.  All three resulted in a finding that the Code had been breached and  
sanctions imposed included censure, the requirement to make an apology  
and the need for further training. 
 
Where the Assessment Sub-Committee feel a complaint is not appropriate 
for investigation it has the option of considering whether what is referred to in 
the Regulations as “Other Action” should be applied.  In practice this has 
resulted in the Councillor concerned being invited to meet up with the 
Monitoring Officer to receive further guidance in respect of the matter the 
subject of the complaint or appropriate additional training. 
 
However, it should be noted that where Other Action is deemed to be the best 
way forward there are no findings of fact or decisions made as to whether 
there has been a breach of the Code of Conduct.  
 
The Local Assessment Framework, particularly the outcomes of the hearings, 
has received widespread publicity during the year.  In the last Annual Report it 
was considered that the low number of complaints received was probably due 
to a combination of Councillors knowing and respecting their obligations under 
the Code of Conduct and members of the public not yet being fully aware of 
the new complaints scheme.   
 
Given the publicity that has followed Hearings, the receipt of only five 
complaints throughout a full 12 month period is very encouraging. 
 
An update on the progress of all complaints is reported to every meeting of  
the full Standards Committee.  As well as monitoring performance, the details  
provided also enable Members to identify any particular trends emerging. 
 
A summary as to how the complaints received during 2009 have been dealt 
with by the Committee is attached as an Appendix to this report. 
 
There is no escaping the fact that the Local Assessment Framework takes 
considerable time and effort to ensure it is operated properly and the 
procedures are followed exactly.  It is yet another example of a responsibility 
being placed upon Local Government without any resources being made 
available to meet the costs of its operation.   
 
Thankfully, the level of complaint in Taunton Deane has been low.   However, 
other authorities have not been so fortunate and dealing with a far higher level 
of complaints has inevitably led to costs spiralling.  
 
Working with the Town and Parish Councils 
 
The Committee has further developed and strengthened our links with the 
Town and Parish Councils during the year.  This is something we have always 
aspired to and we consider we have made further progress in this area – a 
fact recognised during 2009 at national level! 
 
Following the introduction of the new Code of Conduct in 2007, the  



Committee set out to emphasise to all Parish Councils that standards and the  
ethics and probity regime were there for the protection of both the Clerk and  
the Councillors themselves.  We also wanted to make all Parish Councils 
aware of the advice and support we were able to give them. 
 
Rather than invite representatives of parishes into The Deane House for  
training sessions, which in the past were never very well supported, the  
decision was taken to go out to them instead.  
 
The training has been delivered by David Greig, our Parish Liaison Officer 
and the vast majority of Parish Councillors and Clerks have attended the 
sessions provided.   
 
This has proved a very worthwhile exercise and it is pleasing to again be able 
to report that since the introduction of the Local Assessment Framework no 
complaints against Parish Councillors have been received. 
 
As well as the provision of training, the Independent Members of the 
Committee also decided to make at least one visit per year to all Parish 
Councils to maintain the profile of the work of the Standards Committee.  
These “goodwill” visits have generally been well received by the parishes and 
it is intended to continue to develop and strengthen this link particularly when 
the promised revised Code of Conduct is introduced in the coming months. 
 
In April 2009, the Standards Committee was visited by Dr Michael Macaulay 
and Professor Alan Lawton who had been commissioned by Standards for 
England to undertake a research project into notable practice in standards. 
 
They were particularly impressed in the way the Standards Committee here at 
Taunton Deane has developed such good relationships with its Parish 
Councils and decided to use this as an example of best practice in their final 
report titled “Assessing the impact of Standards Committees”. 
 
This report was issued nationally prior to the Standards Conference in 
Birmingham during October.  As a result of this recognition, David Greig was 
invited to attend the Conference as a principal speaker in a debate on “Parish 
Compacts”. 
 
Both the research project and David’s appearance at the conference have 
featured in Standards for England’s Annual Report.  In addition, Bulletin 47 a 
very recent document sent to all Standards Committees by Standards for 
England, highlights and commends the pro-active approach taken by the 
Authority to maintain liaison with Town and Parish Councils as ‘A Notable 
Practice’. 
 
Raising the profile of the Standards Committee 
 
Last year it was reported that the Committee was keen to become more 
proactive and that there were a variety of ideas aimed at raising the 
Committee’s profile with the Borough Council in the future. 



 
Initial action to include the Members of the Committee in the overall “umbrella” 
of the Council was taken.  This involved simple measures such as supplying 
name badges and copies of the Yearbook and Diary to Members and 
extending invitations to the Committee to attend the Annual Council meeting 
and other high profile Civic events. 
 
An “away morning” at the Albemarle Centre was arranged in August to enable 
the independent and Parish representatives on the Committee to find out 
more about the structure of the Council, to discuss whether the Committee’s 
terms of reference needed to be altered and to consider how the current 
relationship with the Council and Councillors could be built upon.  This proved 
to be very successful and something which could be repeated in the future. 
 
It is pleasing to report that the first of what will become regular meetings with 
the Council’s three Political Group Leaders was held during September.   
 
In addition, arrangements were made for Taunton Deane’s Chief Executive to 
attend the Committee’s meeting in December where a number of matters 
were discussed and the possibility of a presentation about the work of the 
Standards Committee being made to Full Council was explored. 
 
Following the last visits to Parish Councils in the summer, the Independent 
Members decided that they should make further appearances at formal 
meetings of the Council aimed at raising the profile of the Committee in the 
minds of Councillors.  Attendance also gave those observing a further 
opportunity to gain an appreciation of the workings of the Council and its 
Committees and to see at first hand how Councillors dealt with matters on 
which they had to declare an interest.  During the Autumn, an independent 
Member has attended at least one meeting of each of the Borough Council’s 
main Committees 
 
The Committee still feels there is scope to develop our presence on the 
Taunton Deane website.  This is currently being addressed.  It is hoped that a 
regular supply of information to Councillors, the press and the public through 
the availability of the minutes of meetings and reports in the Weekly Bulletin 
can also be achieved. 
 
Training 
 
The Committee continues to be conscious of the need for its own Members to 
be as well trained and as up to date with developments as possible.   
 
We were well represented at both the 5th Annual Assembly of Somerset 
Standards Committees held over at County Hall in January and at the South 
West Independent Members Group in Bristol during September where those 
present were able to hear the views of Dr John Chilton, the Chairman of 
Standards for England.   
 



In October, two Members of the Committee, the Monitoring Officer, the 
Democratic Services Manager and the Parish Liaison Officer attended the 
annual Standards Board for England Conference in Birmingham.    
 
All of these events have allowed us to hear first hand from Standards for 
England particularly in connection with the Local Assessment Framework and 
to share good practice with our colleagues.  Feedback from the Birmingham 
Conference was provided to Members and it is likely that some of the new 
ideas and innovative practice will be implemented during the forthcoming 
year. 
 
Regular updates on Standards issues are provided by Standards for England 
which are helpful towards broadening the knowledge of Members of the 
Committee. 
 
With the introduction of the new Code of Conduct in 2007, training was 
equally important in relation to our Borough Councillors.  Ethics and probity 
training sessions were provided at the time and refreshers are offered at least 
on an annual basis.  Independent Members have been involved with the 
Monitoring Officer when delivering these refresher sessions. 
 
The success of this training has been illustrated by the number of enquiries 
that have been forthcoming from Members and the eagerness to declare 
interests at meetings. 
 
Looking Ahead 
 
During the latter part of 2009, the Committee has been awaiting the promised 
arrival of the new Code of Conduct for Councillors.  At the time of writing this 
report, the new Code has yet to be received and as the Country moves 
towards a General Election it is becoming increasingly unlikely that the Code 
will be issued until the middle of 2010 at the earliest. 
 
Once any new Code is received, this will have implications for further training 
to be delivered to Taunton Deane Councillors and the Parish Councils. 
 
In last year’s report, it was stated that the Committee wished to introduce 
performance indicators against which the work of the Committee could be 
assessed.  Although a series of indicators were introduced in respect of the 
Local Assessment Framework during 2009, further work needs to be done to 
draft some meaningful performance indicators for the remainder of the 
Committee’s functions.  It is hoped significant progress can be made with this 
matter over the next few months. 
 
The results of the Ethical Governance Questionnaire, which has been widely 
circulated to Councillors and officers are due to be unveiled at a forthcoming 
meeting of Full Council.  It is intended to use this opportunity to promote 
further awareness of the work of the Standards Committee to Taunton 
Deane’s Councillors. 
 



Resources 
 
Although the Committee’s duties have been undertaken to an acceptable level 
over the past year, there is only so much that can be achieved within the 
limited resources available to the Committee.  In an attempt to spread the 
workload, Members themselves have taken on various tasks during 2009 to 
support the officers serving the Committee.  However, should the workload 
increase substantially the Standards Committee must have the ability to seek 
further resources if we are to deliver our responsibilities fully and effectively. 
 
It is somewhat gratifying that this potential situation was both recognised and 
acknowledged by the Council’s Chief Executive when she attended a meeting 
of the Standards Committee in December. 
 
Conclusion 
 
Taunton Deane has a Standards Committee that is committed to promoting 
high standards amongst Councillors both at Borough and Parish levels.  We 
will continue to look at ways in which we, as a Committee, can improve and 
serve both the Council and the community by delivering an effective service. 
 
 
 
Anne Elder 
Chairman,  
Taunton Deane Standards Committee  
 
March 2010 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
Appendix to the report 
 
Summary of Complaints received during 2009 
 
 
 

(a) Number of complaints received against Borough Councillors – 5; 
(b) Number of complaints received against Parish Councillors – 0; 
 
(c) Number of complaints withdrawn – 1; 
(d) Number of complaints referred for investigation – 2*; 
(e) Number of complaints referred for other action – 2; 
(f) Number of complaints referred to a hearing – 1. 
 
 
* One of these complaints was still under investigation as 2009 came to an 
end. 
 
 
Note :  
 

• Two further hearings were held during 2009 relating to complaints 
against Borough Councillors which had been received during 2008; 

 
• One further complaint received during 2008 was referred to the 

Adjudication Panel for England for determination. 
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